          Benton Beach Corporation
Regular Board of Directors Meeting
June 10th, 2013
Present:



Absent:
Jennifer Benton-Ruiz


Carolyn B. Helander (Honorary Member)

Donna S. Chemacki



Todd Chemacki  (present for a time mid-way through meeting)



Ellen B. Fales
            



Kate E. Fales


 
Joel E. Helander
Lynne S. Ott

Marjorie B. Spalding (Honorary Member)
Heather Collinson
Quorum:
The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m., with a quorum present, at the home of Marjorie Spalding, 365 Vineyard Point Road, Guilford, CT.
Secretaries 
Report:
The minutes for the meeting held on May 6th, 2013 were read aloud. Corrections were the spelling of the name of the Guilford Zoning Enforcement Officer- Regina Reid. Also, in regard to the zoning requirements for wetlands as it pertains to our pasture brush pile, Joel clarified that the jurisdictional review area has always been 100 feet for any activity pertaining to wetlands.  Next, to avoid confusion, it was suggested that we refer to the cattle grazing area as pasture instead of meadow.  Finally, in reading the minutes, it was noted that the wording on the copy of the minutes sent to shareholders by mail differed slightly in the first 2 lines of the first paragraph under Roger’s Island Clean-Up from the copy sent out via email.  Ellen will re-send the minutes so that all are identical.   Kate made a motion to accept the minutes as corrected.  Jen seconded the motion and it carried. 
Treasurers 
Report:
Joel reported that there had been $62.00 in income received for the period and $1,848.24 in expenses.  The opening balance on 5/06/2013 was $3,358.94 with a closing balance of $1,572.70 as of 6/10/2013.The Capital Improvement Fund and Legal Fund balances have both been updated as of 6/10/13. Heather made a motion to accept the June treasurer’s report as presented.  Lynne seconded the motion and it carried.  A copy of the report is enclosed. 
Calendar
 Of Events:  
 
Current dates on the 2013 Calendar of Events include:


 Tuesday, June 18th, 4pm-9pm,Lynne Ott, Alpha Club picnic, 25 people
       Thursday, June 20th, 10am-3: 30 pm, Stan Chemacki, Veterans group, 15 people

         Sunday, June 23rd, 11a-3p, Max Ruiz bday party, 20 people
       Wednesday, June 26th, 10am-8pm, Abby Chemacki, Girl Scouts, 20 people


    Wednesday, July 4th, 12 noon, Edwin Benton church picnic, 25 people


     Saturday, July 6th, 9am-Sunday July 7th, 4pm, Todd and Kim Chemacki campout, 20 people


    Friday, July 12th, 4pm-Sunday, July 14th, 4pm, Eliot Benton campout, 20 people, up to 35 on Saturday day for a birthday party


     Friday, July 19th, 1pm-Tues, July 23rd 12pm, Fales-Schaefer campout, 10 people


     Friday, July 26th, 12 noon-Sunday, July 28th, 5pm, Tim and Sharon Chemacki campout, 20 people


     Saturday, August 10th, 2pm, Benton Family Annual Picnic, downpour date Sunday, August 11th

        Friday, August 23rd, 4pm- Sunday, August 25th 4pm, Eliot, Rachel and Olivia Benton family campout, 15 people
           Sunday, September 8th, 12 noon- 5pm Fales Family picnic, 20 people

Please contact Ellen Fales for all beach requests at 401-783-2429, or ebfales@aol.com (preferred). You may also text her at 401-932-5895. All Calendar of Events activity will also be posted on the BBC website and all family are encouraged to use this. The website is: www.bentonbeach.com and the site is password protected.  The username and password should only be shared among family members. 


Username: bbcfamily



Password: sticktogether
        Canopy:

The new canopy manufactured by Topside Canvas in Westbrook was installed over the existing canopy frame on May 31st. It is a little darker green than the previous one, as the previous color; “seaspray” is no longer available. The color is called “basil” and all agreed that it is lovely and blends very nicely with the beach surroundings when viewed from Vineyard Point Road. The new canopy has some extra reinforcements on the inside, compared to our last one, helping to keep it snug to the frame. In particular, in addition to the grommets and rope lashing, it has 2 long zippers on inside seams that zip it right to the frame. The canopy has a 5-year warranty for defects in workmanship and a 10-year limited warranty on the canvas fabric. 

        Beach House:
The galvanized frame made by Michael Johnson for the re-building of the Beach House is complete. Michael, in a driving rain, delivered it to the beach tonight. Eliot, assisted by Michael, will now work on the re-construction of the existing beach house, putting it into this towable frame. Joel suggested drafting a Memorandum of Understanding for Eliot, to pull together all the pieces we have discussed, as well as a review of our budget for the project. Some of the key points in this document would be:
· Hopefully using the 2 new Simonton double glazed windows, still in their wrapper, and left  on the side of the road for trash pick-up, that Joel found  during a bike ride. We think they could be adapted for size for our needs. 
· Retaining the existing roof

· Still having 2 windows

· Select replacement of the existing siding, which is 1x4 tongue and groove.

  Joel will draft the memorandum with input from Donna and Donna will be the contact person for Eliot for any questions.  Ultimately, Eliot is the person doing the restoration and we trust his judgment on issues that may arise. 

 Newsletter:  

Tim has agreed to put out an early summer newsletter and we are asking for submissions.  Ideally, he would like to have them by June 30th.  Please send them by email to Tim at space.explorer@gmail.com.   
   Deck under Canopy:
                    Several of the boards on the deck have been replaced. There are still a few of 


the boards, which are a special length and custom ordered, on the ledge in 


          the parking lot. Joel will find and mark them and bring them up to his garage 



so they are not used for other purposes. 

 Picnic Tables:

The picnic table painting work party held on May 18th was successful. Donna, Sandy, Lynne, Kate, Ellen and Jennifer stained the two round tables and painted 2 other picnic tables Wethersfield Moss green. One of the green tables needs to have a section of one of the top boards replaced, as it is rotted.  

There was also discussion of what to do about a permanent food table, as the old one was too rotted and precarious after the hurricane last fall to salvage it.  Eliot had 2 metal patio style tables that he brought down.  While this was greatly appreciated, those that evaluated the tables felt that they would be too small and not quite robust enough as a main food table.  Last week, David pulled a table from the meadow along Route 146, apparently deposited there by the late October hurricane and it is remarkable how alike it is to our old trusty wooden table, which had served us for over 20 years. This new table does need a new 4x8 plywood top and a repair to one corner, as well as needing to have the legs cross-braced. Once that is done, we hope it could serve nicely. 
  Dock:

Eliot reinforced underneath several dock pieces and re-formatted some stringers to make those pieces tighter and safer. David is also working on a couple pieces as well. The issue of tying down the individual dock pieces to the frame for the summer season was discussed. This has not been done yet and is important to prevent pieces from being lifted up and floating away in an especially high tide. It is important to tie them in 2 places. Ellen indicated she would try to do this when she is at the beach next. 

The seats at the end of the dock “T” are also still off, since they were removed last fall before the hurricane. Jen said that Eliot had indicated that he would try to get these on soon.
      Firewood:       
           
Todd delivered a large amount of beautiful hardwood, but it is long lengths and will need to be cut. A reminder to campers to bring a chain saw for this purpose. There is also quite a bit of already split wood that was from last year’s woodpile. This was washed up to the long lot pasture by the hurricane and plucked out of the pasture during our spring cleanup efforts. This wood is on the ledge at the far end of the parking lot.  

    Roger’s Island Update:
    
The newly seeded grass is just beautiful! Joel will ask Forrest about a first mowing.  In order to give the grass a good solid first year growing season, we will post a sign at the entrance to Roger’s Island, asking that NO ONE DRIVE ON THE ISLAND FOR THE 2013 SEASON. Ellen will craft a sign. 

All those present at the meeting expressed great concern about the loss of vegetation all along the seaward side of Roger’s Island. There is a need for some type of planting, both from a privacy perspective as well as the need to anchor the soil and sand. Heather has a garden center near her that she believes is well versed in these types of plantings and will research Rosa Ragosa and Dune Grass.
  Cattle:


The four cows are doing well in the pasture and the calf is getting big. We discussed the need for pasture mowing, especially this fall. Our budget is very tight, with all the hurricane restoration costs. We wondered if Jonathan Page, who owns the cattle, might be willing to do the mowing at no cost to us, as an investment in the health of the pasture.  Joel agreed to call and ask him. 
Beach Road Bridge:
                      At the last meeting, there was discussion and concern expressed regarding    a new dip in the roadbed on the bridge. It has now gotten quite deep and some family members are afraid to drive to the beach because of this.  Joel conducted an inspection of the bridge at low tide on Saturday, May 18th.  He reported that the “tile” (i.e. large 30 inch diameter pipe) under the bridge is clear and the water flowing through it is unobstructed. The issues and concern involving the bridge are two-fold.  First, the bridge span itself has always required extra maintenance in the way of filling with rock big enough that it does not just sink down and disappear into the roadbed. For many years, Milton and Roger Benton were known to regularly take wheelbarrows full of rocks from their yards down to the bridge to “fill in the dips”. The second issue is that the Atlantic tide rise that has occurred over the past few years now means that the bridge often has water rushing over it at high tide, something that was quite rare years ago.  The remedy to both these problems will involve building up the shoulders of the road, to keep the rock in place, then putting large 2-inch trap rock along the length of the bridge, bringing the entire road surface up 5 to 6 inches. Joel has already planned to get one ton of 2 inch trap rock in his trailer this Wed, 6/12. If Eliot is able to help him with his trailer, they will get an additional 4 tons and spread all of this on the bridge. 

We will look at the budget again in the fall to determine if we can afford to dress more of the roadbed with the 2-inch trap rock

Joel presented some history of the beach road bridge and a brief synopsis of some past improvements, inspections and recommendations from experts, including:

· The beach road crossing is over 200 years old
· In May 1994 there was a major structural repair by Bill Leete, who rebuilt the bridge including replacing rotted bulkhead timbers on the shoulders with new granite drywall.
· On 11/29/09, Bill Leete inspected the bridge and he concluded that the bridge was structurally sound and did not need to be rebuilt, but required ongoing "surface maintenance." He recommended dressing the entire causeway with stones larger than 3/4" processed stone.
· On May 10, 2012, Mathew Falvey, a shareholder, with many years experience in the excavation and road maintenance business, was consulted informally during a visit to the beach. His professional opinion on dealing with flooding of the causeway dovetailed with Bill Leete's opinion, which is to raise the shoulders of the causeway and then create infill with larger trap rock or other stones.
Joel plans to compile a document for the board that details the specifics of all road and bridge improvements, evaluations and remedies over the years, This will serve as a tool to refer to going forward as we address the road and bridge issues. 
Boundary walk:

There is a real need for us to walk our boundaries in the meadow behind Vineyard Place. There have been several instances over the years with properties there that involved encroaching fill of our meadow or sagging barrier supports, some of which involved legal counsel on our part.  Joel will try to plan a date when several board members can make it. 
Next Meeting: The next regular board of director’s meeting will be held on Monday, July 1st, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. at the home of Joel Helander. 
Adjournment:
Kate made a motion to adjourn the meeting as business was completed.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:12 p.m.








Respectfully submitted,




Ellen B. Fales




 Secretary, BBC

Benton Beach Corporation

Treasurer’s Report

June 10, 2013

Income_______________________________________________________
Shareholders assessments received....................................$ 62.00

[Note: 5 assessments are outstanding = $407.88]

TOTAL INCOME..............................................................$ 62.00
Expenses______________________________________________________

Bluff Head Welding (c/o Michael Johnson)




3”x5”x1/4” rectangular steel tubing.........................$ 650.00



Jacks..........................................................................    202.24



Galvanizing (hot dipped)............................................    500.00


Transfer to Legal Fund per budget line item.......................+_496.00

TOTAL EXPENSES...........................................................$1,848.24

Recapitulation__________________________________________________


Opening balance (from 3/4/2013 report).............................$ 3,358.94


Plus income (per above).....................................................+___ 62.00










$ 3,420.94

Minus expenses (per above)............................................... -  1,848.24


Closing balance in operating account, 6/10/2013...............$ 1,572.70

Other Accounts: ________________________________________________


*Capital Improvement Fund (as of 6/10/2013)..................
$18,975.61


  Legal Fund (as of 6/10/2013)...........................................
$ 6,284.99

*Held as a Certificate of Deposit at Guilford Saving’s Bank,

  Maturing on January 14, 2014 (.35% or .0035 interest)

Respectfully submitted,

Joel E. Helander, Treasurer
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